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The Global Gazette
Official Newsletter of the Global Manufacturing Research Group (GMRG)

(Translated in French above)

November 2008 Issue
Please note: 

A new countries translation of our organizations name will occur on each new Gazette
VISION STATEMENT:
The Global Manufacturing Research Group (GMRG) is a multi-national community of researchers dedicated to the study and improvement of manufacturing supply chains world-wide. Through systematic study and research throughout the world, the GMRG aims to improve manufacturing supply chains through the development of theory and dissemination of results. By sharing ideas, results, and concepts with research colleagues and manufacturing executives around the globe, the GMRG serves to strengthen the linkage between research and practice.  

Our Infamous Photo Gallery:
THE 2008 ANNUAL GMRG MEETING IN ITALY 
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The GMRG People Now Speak their Piece:
THE PRESIDENT’S CORNER 

Matteo Kalchschmidt
University of Bergamo
Dear GMRGers, 
Greetings to you all! I would like to take this opportunity to update several important developments pertaining to the 2008 annual meeting and the Round IV survey.

(1) The data collection process is doing great!. We have collected more than 1100 samples from more than 15 countries. We have always to thank Jack Wacker (Arizona State University) for his enormous effort in coordinating, collecting, cleaning and distributing the data This Group is in debt to Jack for his superior effort. Please join me in thanking Jack for all his work.

(2) The 2008 GRMG Annual Meeting was hosted in Bergamo by the Engineering Department of University of Bergamo. There were a total 22 attendees from 13 countries. 
Argentina: Ana Paula Poratelli; Australia: Damien Power, Rhys Watson; Croatia: Jasna Prester; Hungary: Attila Chikan; Ireland: Brian Fynes; Italy: Ruggero Golini, Matteo Kalchschmidt; Japan: Masaharu Ota; Mexico: Arturo Macias; New Zealand: Lawrie & Susan Corbett; Sweden: Patrik Jonsson; Switzerland: Gerald Reiner; Taiwan: Chen-lung Yang; USA: Benito & Kitty Flores, Tom Kull, Chwen Sheu, Jack Wacker, Clay & Neva Whybark. 
The meeting was aimed at providing some preliminary results of data analysis based on the GMRG dataset. Some research proposals were also presented that will for sure lead to future publications in top research journals. Besides the great effort spent in working activities, the participants had the chance to take a look at Bergamo City and specifically to the medieval part of the city. We as usual had great fun!
We are grateful for the hospitality shown by Dean Giancarlo Maccarini at University of Bergamo. With his support, the meeting attendees did not have to pay any meeting room or food expenses. 
(3) During the Bergamo meeting, the Executive Board selected Lawrie Corbett to be the President-Elect. Lawrie is a long time GMRG member and we believe he will lead this group forward with a great spirit. Please join me in congratulating Lawrie.
(4) The Executive Board also revised and approved the Data Sharing & Distribution Policy. We have now a rather detailed policy on the valuable dataset.

(5) The Executive Board is currently selecting the 2009 meeting site. We will reach a decision soon. 
The organization is doing great. We have to thank all the people that put their efforts into making this group so valuable. The survey is producing great results, some of the members have already presented papers in important conferences and some have also submitted their research to top journals. The importance of publishing good research based on the GMRG data is accepted by everybody. Moreover this group aims to help young researchers publish in top-tier journals and to promote their ideas globally. In this line, the value of the Group is ever more related to the conduct of good international research and to the promotion of sharing ideas and collaboration on manufacturing and supply chain issues. During the last Executive Board meeting, Clay suggested that we look into the future of the group. One point he addressed is to focus on activities that go beyond the survey process as it is a means to the GMRG goal, not the goal. My guess is that the next few years of the GMRG should focus on new initiatives aimed at promoting research. We welcome all suggestions that you may have on this.
Best wishes to all of you. I look forward to seeing you all in the next future. 
Matteo

DIRECTOR’S CORNER 

Clay Whybark

University of North Carolina (USA)
Comments from the Director

From the Director

Okay, okay!  I confess!  I haven’t been very prompt in answering my e-mail or responding to other requests.  Here is the deal.  Officially, I am retired from the University of North Carolina.  This term, I am not teaching, but have been asked to teach in the spring term.  It is not clear that I will, however, since I have substantially increased my work at the Institute for Defense and Business (IDB).  It has me traveling quite a bit and scrambling to learn the ropes a little better.  You’ll have to put up with delays on my part for a bit longer, but things are beginning to come together.  At the same time, I’m trying to keep up with some of the academic activities I have been involved in.  For example, I’m looking forward to seeing some of you at DSI in November.

The institute (IDB) is involved in delivering executive programs covering supply chain and other logistics issues under the Logistics and technology (LOGTECH) imprimatur.  In addition, there is an MBA program with a logistics focus, a number of fora on logistics topics, and a special program in economic development for war ravaged areas.  All of these programs are designed for Department of Defense (DoD) employees (both uniformed and civilian) as well as private sector executives.  There is also a program for senior managers of DoD Depots and Arsenals that is directed at manufacturing and supply chain concerns.  These facilities can employ thousands of persons that perform repair, remanufacturing, warehousing, distribution, engineering and other related functions.  Some of the facilities that we have worked with have won Shingo awards over the last couple of years, so they take their work seriously.

Not since my days at Boeing have I had an opportunity to work so closely with military personnel.   I’ll have to admit that my impression is very positive, considerably different from before.  I know that some of you have had similar opportunities to do such work and agree with my assessment.  No, I have not turned into a Red-Neck conservative, but I am pleased to be working with people that are concerned about efficiency, sustainability, quality and responsiveness.  Moreover, through our project work with the “students” I’m getting an opportunity to understand the role of the military in international disaster relief, an increasing interest of mine.

In the meantime, plans are moving forward for the GMRG meeting next summer.  With the responses to the survey that we have, the enthusiasm of the group and the research capabilities of our colleagues, it looks as though we will have a lot to discuss.  I’m looking forward to learning of the progress.  Carry on!

MESSAGES FROM THE VICE PRESIDENTS

In the following paragraphs, several vice presidents have addressed their functions and provided relevant news.


Executive Vice-President (President-Elect):
Lawrie Corbett
Victoria University (New Zeland).
 

Many thanks to  you all for your kind thoughts and encouragement relating to my recovery from my Italian experience tripping over high curbs and carrying out concrete hardness tests, Let me tell you it's harder than my bones. I should especially like to thank Matteo for keeping an eye on Susan and me while we were in the hospital. I'm still on crutches, at time of writing, as this was one of the worst fractures you can have - I was told - and I'm growing bone back slowly around the metal ware I acquired in my leg..

 

The GMRG aims to get together at the DSI conference and this year it will be in Biltmore. So if you are coming let me know. Apart from the GMRG dinner, I think it would be useful to have a short working meeting to update everyone on our current and planned activities regarding meetings, the data gathering and work in progress using the database.

 

The end of September was the closing date for hosting bids for the 2009 Annual Meeting. The Board will be considering the proposals shortly and seeking your views.

 

Cheers

Lawrie

VP OF MEMBERSHIP
Chwen Sheu

Kansas State University

It has been a good year for new membership.  It seems that every year new members come aboard thanks to the active participation from existing members.  The original plank owners (the founders of the group) continue to attract new membership and encourage growth not only in numbers but in data quality and new opportunities.  I hope that many new members as well as those who have been around a while will be able to attend the annual meeting this year in Sweden.  Please see the attached flyer.
Best Regards,

Chwen

VP OF FINANCE
Danny Samson
University of Melbourne

Well colleagues, you’ll be pleased to know that in financial terms we are doing a lot better than almost anyone else in the world. Over the past 12 months, our invested moneys in the GMRG University of Melbourne account have NOT gone down 30%+, unlike most of our individual retirement funds, but have stayed healthy. 

We have had only a few transactions lately, but membership income was able to cover expenses. The 2008 conference was well funded by Matteo. THE balance in our account is A$12,221.92. Unfortunately the local A$ currency has recently dropped like a stone against the US$, from previous high levels.

Best wishes 

Danny Samson

VP - DATA ACQUISITION

Jack Wacker

Arizona State University (USA)

Dear GMRGers;

This update is on the data gathering process. To date, we have 1125 samples from 18 countries. Quite a few other countries are gathering. We are doing very well. Several countries have sent incomplete data sets so we are waiting for their final set. 

Here are some of the round 4 and beyond survey data policies that were adopted at the Kansas meeting and reinforced at the Bergamo GMRG meeting. Data is extremely expensive and time consuming to gather, so we wish to make the data availability fair to all gatherers.  Most of the gatherers have indicated that it costs around $100-$200 per sample (database is worth $112,500 to $225,000 USA). In many cases, samples that are 50 or more require multiple phone calls to potential respondents to assure their response.  So here are the Executive Board policies: 

1. For data gatherers that have more than 30 valid samples, data will be given on those modules that the gatherers have gathered up to the number of samples they have gathered on each module. 

2. All the data will be distributed to all data gatherers that have 50 or more samples.

3. For data gatherers that have more than 100 samples, GMRG will give $1000 to that sample gatherer.

4. The Executive Board has determined that gatherers that have over 30 will be eligible for purchasing data the rest of the data $50 per sample. So a gatherer has 35 samples and purchases the rest of the data on the modules they have gathered, they will pay $750 for the remaining data ($50.00*(50-35)). These funds will go into a special account to assist in report writing etc. 

5. All data gatherers are responsible to limit the data availability to GMRG gatherers only. 

6. For data gatherers, data from all sections should be as complete as possible. No special considerations will be given for data that is systematically missing.

7. Naturally, the board will consider special circumstances such as those countries that have a smaller population and need specific help. Also special consideration should be given to members that have dedicated their time to assist the data gathering. 

Please Note:  Because of extremely high costs associated with the data gathering effort, make sure that your data is not freely distributed. 

We are working on a report for GMRG responders and hopefully it will be ready this fall. Additionally, Tom Kull has done a data imputation that fills in missing data for the required section. It was very computer intensive. This imputation should be available to those gatherers that have 50 or more samples or those who have purchased up to 50 samples.  We do have a summary report that can be given to respondents. There are two types these reports: One that provides some very preliminary overall findings and the other that gives comparisons of their responses to others and overall responses between their country and other countries as well as industries. Please make sure these reports are not given away without getting any response from the company. They took to long to develop and required considerable effort. They are available from me. John.wacker@asu.edu or j.wacker@cox.net 

Best wishes, TYA

HAVE NEWS, LET US KNOW

Please feel free to let us know of any GMRG related news that you would like to have added to the next issue of the Gazette.  Such information is greatly appreciated.




IMPORTANT NOTICE
NEXT ANNUAL GMRG MEETING

GOTHENBURG SWEDEN
HOT OF THE PRESS

(SOMEWHAT TENATIVE)
The 2009 annual meeting will be in Gothenburg, Sweden, with Chalmers University of Technology as the host university. The meeting will take place the days before the EurOMA conference, also hosted by Chalmers in Gothenburg. The conference venues of the GMRG and EurOMA meetings are in the city center of Gothenburg. The 21st annual NOFOMA conference in Jönköping (2 hours train ride from Gothenburg) takes place the days before the GMRG meeting, so it is possible to attend three conferences in operations and supply chain management in less than a week! But Gothenburg is also a nice city and area to spend some extra days in if you don’t only want to attend conferences (Gothenburg tourist information: http://www.goteborg.com/default.aspx?id=528). Dates:

· June 11-12, The 21st Annual Nofoma Conference (www.nofoma.net) – A Scandinavian logistics and supply chain conference with about 100-150 participants and a special conference issue in the International Journal of Physical Distribution and Logistics Management. The 2009 Nofoma conference is in Jönköping (2 hrs train ride from Gothenburg).

· June 12, GMRG executive board meeting

· June 13-14, The annual GMRG meeting

· June 14, Welcome reception EurOMA 2009.

· June 15-16, EurOMA 2009 (www.euroma2009.org). Abstract submission deadline is on January 16. There is a special conference track on Global Operations Management research. Several GMRG researchers are involved in this special track. One of its aims is to attract comparative studies based on global surveys like the GMRG. See http://www.euroma2009.org/index_files/Page609.html
· June 17, Optional plant visit at the Arendal supplier park (part of the EurOMA conference).
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Assessing global competitiveness of manufacturing supply chains through an international alliance of leading universities

Membership Fee for August, 2008 until the 2009 GMRG Annual Conference 
Name (print or type):

.  


	
	Last                                                    First                                            Middle

	Your Name
	

	Department
	

	University
	

	Street Address (P.O Box):
	

	City, State
	

	Country:
	

	Business Phone:
	

	FAX
	

	Home Phone
	

	e-mail:
	


	Registration Type
	Fee
	Fee Selected

	Membership Registration (a one-year GMRG membership)
	US$ 50
	

	Student Registration (a one-year GMRG membership)
	US$ 25
	

	Total Registration Fee:
	US$  


Payment by CHECK 

Payment by CREDIT CARD (Master Card or Visa only)

	Your Name as appears on Card
	

	Type of Card
	

	Name on card
	

	Card Number:
	

	Expiration Date:
	

	
	

	Signature for credit card payment:
	


Make out to: GMRG C/O University of Melbourne, and send (with this form) to: Prof. Chwen Sheu by email, csheu@ksu.edu, fax: +1 785 5321339, or 101 Calvin Hall, Kansas State University, Manhattan, KS 66506, USA.  
THE GMRG STORY
(Updates to Follow)

By Mrs. Neva and Dr. Clay Wybark

The Beginning (By Mrs. Neva Wybark)

One important issue related to the culture of an organization is its historical development.  Many folks who have been with this awesome group already know of the events that have lead to such a fine organization.  Those of us new to the group may not have all of the details, some of which we may not want to know about (.  However, I know that I have been intrigued with the GMRG development process.  Therefore, Neva Whybark and Amrik Sohal have been providing information that should give us “green horns” (an old western cowboy saying for those not yet experienced) some insight.  Several articles pertaining to the history of GMRG have been written.  With that in mind, the following is the beginning of hopefully a series of facts and stories that relate to GMRG.

The Global Manufacturing Research Group (GMRG) has been in existence as an organization for over 20 years. It has its beginnings in 1985.  From discussions at a conference in Seoul, Korea, Boo Ho Rho and Clay Whybark afterwards created the first questionnaire to compare manufacturing practices in Korea and the Peoples Republic of China where they were at that time.  Others also became interested in collecting such research data in other countries where they lived or had lived as they learned about the research project at various meetings and by word of mouth.   As research papers were presented at meetings around the world, the GMRGers attending held meetings to discuss and share findings, problems and solutions or possible solutions regarding data gathering, analysis, etc.  Various members have hosted GMRG meetings in their countries in conjunction with or apart from other formal professional groups such as POMS, EurOMA, DSI, Pan Pacific Conference, and   others.

The group produced a second round survey in the early 1990’s.  Many of the questions were the same as the first survey with a significant number of questions either added or modified to represent changes in the field of operations since the first survey.  The same methodology as for the first survey was utilized to collect and distribute data.  Once again, journal articles were produced.

In the late 1990’s a third round survey was developed to allow for new and updated research efforts.  Data from this survey became available for research use in late 2004 and early 2005 by contributors from GMRG.  Much effort is being placed into understanding the results of the data collected.  Around the same time the third survey data became available for research use, a fourth survey was in the process of being released for data collection and future analysis.  As for previous surveys, GMRG members are in the process of administering the survey around the world.  It is anticipated that data obtained from this effort should be available in the mid to late 2000’s for analysis first by the data gatherers and GMRG members.  Later others will also be able to use the data gathered

Membership in GMRG has increased over the years as the group’s research efforts became known to the academic and industrial sectors.   Members in or from more than ten countries are involved in global data collection using the latest questionnaire.

The Founding Committee – By Dr. Clay Wybark

Early in our existence, one of the things that perplexed people when they got involved with the GMRG, was something called the “founding committee”. Some of you may remember that was the title for a list of names that used to decorate our letterhead long before we had our logo.  It was also a list in an appendix to one of our early history documents.  Back in the early days, persons new to the group would often ask, “Who are those people?”  The question hasn’t come up for several years because of changes to our organization and the turnover of people involved.  So pull up a chair and I’ll tell you the tale of the Founding Committee.

The concept of a global questionnaire on manufacturing practices grew out of survey research that Boo-Ho Rho had done on executives in Korea.  He reported his results at a Pan Pacific Business Association Conference in Seoul, Korea in 1985.  After his presentation we discussed the feasibility of launching a global survey project and agreed to give it a try.  Over the next year, we worked on the questionnaire.  We also outlined the objectives, determined the topics, and laid out the logistics of conducting the project. Three goals under laid the project: develop a survey that could be used around the world, create a network of researchers to work on the survey and distribute the results to researchers that were unable to be directly involved.  We called this the global manufacturing practices project.

In August of 1986, Boo-Ho and I met again in Seoul to finish the survey.  The Korea Productivity Center had agreed to support the data gathering effort in Korea, so we met with them for their input.  On the last day of my stay, Boo-Ho, Neva and I were joined by Mr. Wu of the Korea Productivity Center to make a final pass of the survey.  We ended up in our room in the Seoul Hilton where we worked into the night and early morning to finish it.  (I don’t think Mr. Wu knew what he had gotten himself into.)   Boo-Ho then started gathering data in Korea and I started in China.  Eventually all of our original objectives were met.  We even bundled the first survey data with the Global Manufacturing Practices book to assure wide distribution.  As we moved forward with the data gathering, we attracted other researchers and they began gathering data and involving their contacts.  

PLEASE READ THE ANNUAL GMRG FLYER FOR NEXT YEAR ATTACHED
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THE GREAT TWO SIDES OF THE MEETING:





 People pretending to work and really having fun





The Global Gazette


The Global Gazette is the Official Newsletter of The Global Manufacturing Research Group.
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Professor Matteo Kalchschmidt, President


Professor Dennis Krumwiede, Gazette Editor
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2.  Some of many memorable GMRG moments in Bergamo





Please See Next Page


(Too Many great photos for the front page alone)
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Kansas State University
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